Ms. Catherine Witherspoon
- 3 -
May 24, 2006


May 24, 2006
Ms. Catherine Witherspoon

Executive Officer

California Air Resources Board

1001 "I" Street
P.O. Box 2815

Sacramento, CA  95812 
Dear Ms. Witherspoon:
COMMENTS ON THE PROPOSED 

AIRBORNE TOXIC CONTROL MEASURE FOR EMISSIONS OF 

PERCHLOROETHYLENE FROM DRY CLEANING OPERATIONS
The San Diego County Air Pollution Control District (District) appreciates the opportunity to formally comment on the proposed Airborne Toxic Control Measure (ATCM) for Emissions of Perchloroethylene from Dry Cleaning Operations.  This regulation provides important environmental benefits by controlling emissions of perchloroethylene, which is a potential human carcinogen.  The District supports the rule’s goal and the work the Air Resources Board (ARB) staff has done to modify this regulation.  The District is providing the following comments to help improve the proposed ATCM.  These reiterate comments previously provided verbally and electronically to ARB staff.
Regulation Title 

Since the revised regulation now applies to dry cleaning operations using solvents with any identified toxic air contaminant (TAC) and not just perchloroethylene, the regulation’s title should be changed to accurately reflect this increase in the regulation’s scope.  The current title may be misleading.
Applicability of the Regulation 
This regulation applies to any person who owns, operates, manufactures, or distributes dry cleaning equipment in California that uses any solvent containing perchloroethylene or an identified TAC.  The words “and sells” should be added to the applicability so that the regulation will also apply to any person who sells dry cleaning equipment.  Also, the District objects to including all cleaning material (e.g. petroleum) that contain any amount of TACs, trace or otherwise.  Regulation of these cleaning materials under this ATCM is unnecessary and unjustified.
Definition of “gallons of perchloroethylene purchased”
The definition of “gallons of perchloroethylene purchased” describes the gallons of perchloroethylene used by a facility, not the gallons purchased.  The term “gallons of perchloroethylene purchased” should be changed appropriately throughout the document if the intent is to refer to the gallons of perchloroethylene used.  If it is the intent of the regulation to record the amount of perchloroethylene purchased, the definition should be changed accordingly.
Standards for New Dry Cleaning Facilities
The standards for new dry cleaning facilities contain a provision [Subsection (f)(1)(B)] that precludes a new dry cleaning facility from being located inside, or within 300 feet of the boundary of, an area zoned for residential use.  Although perchloroethylene dry cleaning operations located in or near such areas require additional scrutiny because of the actual or potential nearby location of sensitive receptors, there does not appear to be any technical basis for the chosen distance nor any consideration of the size of the source or the air pollution control systems employed.  The provision may also unnecessarily create public concern about existing facilities located within 300 feet of a sensitive receptor or residential area where the perchloroethylene dry cleaning operations are well controlled and have undergone health risk screening that showed no significant adverse health risk.

The 300 foot buffer distance from sensitive receptors for perchloroethylene dry cleaning operations specified in the April 2004 final ARB guidance document for local land use agencies entitled Air Quality and Land Use Handbook: A Community Health Perspective (Table 1-1).  However, that guidance document does not suggest a ban on perchloroethylene dry cleaning operations that are located closer than 300 feet from a sensitive receptor but only that local land use agencies use 300 feet as a screening criteria to trigger a thorough analysis of air quality impacts based on site-specific information.  The District recommends that a similar approach for dry cleaning operations be taken in this ATCM rather than prohibiting all new perchloroethylene dry cleaning facilities within 300 feet of potential residential receptors.  

In addition, for new sources, the ATCM already requires best available control technology—integral secondary control system and enhanced ventilation system [Subsection (f)(1)].  The Initial Statement of Reasons indicates that the control technology is designed to reduce the cancer risk to less than twenty-five in a million.  In lieu of a prohibition on new perchloroethylene dry cleaning facilities within 300 feet of residential receptors, an alternative would be to require such sources to reduce cancer risk level at sensitive receptors and in residential areas (i. e., the boundary of areas zoned residential or mixed use) to a lower level (e.g., one in a million) to provide a margin of safety.  Since health risk assessments are typically based on normal operations, sources within 300 feet could be provided the option to have additional control technologies and additional monitoring to ensure emissions are adequately controlled. 
Requirements for Existing Facilities
All existing facilities are required to upgrade their control levels, but the upgrade date is based on the distance from sensitive receptors.  The distance determination should be based on the distance to the nearest sensitive receptor as of July 1, 2007.  Otherwise, a facility subject might have inadequate time to retrofit their equipment if a sensitive receptor were to locate within 100 feet of the facility after July 1, 2007, but before July 1, 2009, and might be immediately noncompliant if such an event occurred after July 1, 2009.

Reporting Requirements and Frequency
Subsection (k) requires that all drycleaners subject to the regulation submit an annual report of specified items for the previous calendar year to the local air district by February 2 of each calendar year and that the local districts report the annual perchloroethylene purchases to ARB for all permitted facilities.  The District objects to these reporting requirements as unnecessarily burdensome and ill-conceived, for the approximately 4,000 facilities in California and the air districts, and providing no corresponding air-quality benefit nor enhancement of ongoing compliance.  Moreover, this significant burden seems unjustified by the purpose stated in the Initial Statement of Reasons – to support oversight of AB 998 implementation.
Most of the information contained in the proposed annual report—receptor distance, solvent purchases, and pounds of material cleaned— has little or no direct relation to ongoing enforcement of the regulation or is already evaluated during the permitting process and only used to identify unauthorized changes after the permit is issued (dry cleaning machine type and identification, type of enhanced ventilation, and method of waste water disposal).  Most of this information (excluding receptor distance) is reviewed during a facility’s annual inspection by District staff.  In addition, the records of completion of environmental training by dry cleaning equipment operators are reviewed (another annual reporting element) along with other required records during the annual inspection.
The District is further concerned that facility failures to submit annual reports will lead to issuance of numerous notices of violations with no corresponding air-quality benefit.  Most of the facilities subject to this regulation are small businesses and do not have environmental staff to ensure such paperwork requirements are met.  When reports are required to be submitted annually by small facilities, there is a significant level of noncompliance.  
The District recommends deleting entirely the annual reporting requirements of the ATCM.  At the most, reports could be required once and updated, only as determined necessary, through the AB 2588 program.
If a report submittal is required by ARB, the District also recommends that more flexibility be provided in the regulations for the submittal date to allow synchronization of the report with the existing AB 2588 process and local district emission inventories, which collect much of the same information.   More time than the proposed 32 days from the end of the calendar year for report submittal should also be provided.  The District’s experience for small businesses is that facility notification and District follow-up for unresponsive facilities can take up to six months.  The District recommends at least four months be provided for report submittal in the regulation.  Once again, the object is to avoid creation of unwarranted compliance issues for small businesses.
If still mandated by ARB, the District also suggests that Subsection (k)(1)(D) be clarified.  It is not clear whether the phrase “gallons of solvent purchased for all solvent additions in the reporting period” refers to gallons purchased and used in the reporting period or simply gallons purchased.
If you have any questions concerning these comments, please contact me at (858) 586-2704 or Steven Moore at (858) 586-2750.
Sincerely,

MICHAEL R. LAKE, Assistant Director

Air Pollution Control District

MRL:SM:nt
cc:  Dick Smith
